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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 1 May 2019
2pm – 5pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Hope Alexander, Professor Sanja Bahun, Professor John Bartle, Dr Louise Beard, Andrew Boer, Dr Ilaria Boncori, Dr Karen Brennan, Professor Joan Busfield, Professor Andrew Canessa, Professor Edward Codling, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Professor Madeline Eacott, Professor Lawrence Ezrow, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Dr Helge Gillmeister, Dr Chris Green, Professor Emily Grundy, Jenny Gurung, Professor Paul Hibbard, Professor Karen Hulme, Dr Timo Jűtten, Dr Elizabeth Kuti, Professor Berthold Lausen, Professor Andrew Le Sueur, Andrea Lungay, Professor Moya Lloyd, Dr Matt Lodder, Dr Chris Main, Professor Ian Maynard, Professor Philip Mullineaux, Richard Murphy, Dr Chris Nicholson, Rachel Odumosu, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Christine Raines,  Professor Kate Rockett, Professor Monika Schmid, Vikki-Jo Scott, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Professor Anthony Vickers, Edmund Walker, Cathy Walsh, Professor Matthew Woollard

	
	

	Apologies
	Professor Roderick Main, Dr Antonio Marco, Professor Dominic Micklewright, James North, Richard Stock, Professor Graham Underwood 

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Dr Leanne Andrews, Professor Ismene Gizelis, Emma Hardy, Dr Jill Holliday, Andrew Keeble, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Susie Morgan, Professor David O’Mahony, Dr David Penman, Professor John Preston, Professor Alan St Clair Gibson, Alex Seabrook, Debbie Stewart, Emma Stock

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor Geoffrey Wood, Dean of Essex Business School, would be leaving the University at the end of June.  The VC paid tribute to Professor Wood, noting that EBS had flourished under his leadership and wished him well in his new post
	81/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following the resignation of the Dean of Essex Business School, Senate would be asked by circulation to endorse a recommendation to appoint an Acting Dean, which the VC would then action as Chair of Senate.
	82/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University’s position in the latest Complete University Guide and that a review is being led by the DVC Designate to ensure oversight of performance data and to support enhanced reporting in relation to performance.  
	83/19

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	the nomination of Professor Andrew Canessa to serve on a Tribunal established under Ordinance 41.    
	84/19

	
	

	MINUTES (S/19/14)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 23 January 2019.
	85/19

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	86/19

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	87/19

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/19/15)
	

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Head of Department of Psychology
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Professor Paul Hibbard be re-appointed as the Head of the Department of Psychology, following a first term of 1/1/17 to 31/7/19, for the following period:

1/8/19 – 31/7/21
	88/19

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Head of Department of Mathematical Sciences
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Professor Berthold Lausen be re-appointed as the Head of the Department of Mathematical Sciences, following a first term of 1/8/16 to 31/7/19, for the following period:

1/8/19 – 31/7/22
	89/19

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Dean of School for Health and Social Care
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Vikki-Jo Scott be re-appointed as the Dean of School for Health and Social Care, following a first term of 1/10/13 to 31/7/19, for the following period:

1/8/19 – 31/12/19
	90/19

	
	
	

	Appointment of the Head of Department of History
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Dr Andrew Priest be appointed as Head of Department of History for the following period: 

1/1/20 – 31/7/22
	91/19

	
	
	

	Appointment of the Head of Department of Government 
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Professor Shane Martin be appointment as Head of Department of Government for the following period:

1/8/19 – 31/7/22
	92/19

	
	
	

	Appointment of the Deputy Dean (Research) for the Faculty of Humanities
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 8, Dr Susan Oliver be appointed as Deputy Dean (Research) for the Faculty of Humanities for the following period:

22/7/19 to 31/7/22
	93/19

	
	

	Conferral of an Award
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that on behalf of Senate and in accordance with the Code of Student Conduct, the Chair of Senate has approved the conferral of a Certificate of Higher Education to candidate 1203946 (registration number).
	94/19

	
	

	Outcome of election of academic staff to Senate
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that in accordance with Ordinance 18, Dr Chris Green has been elected to fill a vacancy in the elected membership of Senate for the period 1/4/19 to 31/7/22.

that in accordance with Ordinance 17, the following members of academic staff were elected to serve as members of Senate for the period 1/8/19 to 31/7/23:

Dr Rossella Argenziano 

Professor Katharine Cockin

Professor Edward Codling

Fiona Elsted

Professor Theo Konstandinides

Dr Clotilde Pégorier

Dr Stevphen Shukaitis
	95/19
96/19

	
	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/19/16)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	97/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Registrar and Secretary updated Senate on the progress to establish the new Student Development Team.  The new structure would see an increase in FTE with a focus on increased capacity for key frontline services and ensure an appropriate distribution of resources across each of our three Campuses.  In relation to the Talent Development Centre, the Registrar and Secretary highlighted that a significant change would be an increase in flexibility in the way that these resources are deployed enabling the targeting of resources at the times of the academic cycle in which the demand is greatest. In this way the new structure will provide more effective support to departments.   
	98/19


	
	
	

	DEVELOPING OUR UNIVERSITY STRATEGY 2019-2025:  PHASE 3 (S/19/17)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report summarising the proposed process and approaches for the internal and external consultation and stakeholder engagement to support the formulation of the Education and Research Strategies and Supporting Strategies 2019-25.
	99/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following completion of the work in Phase 1 and 2 and approval of the University Strategy by Senate and Council, the DVC Designate briefed Senate on the plans to launch the new Strategy on 7th May 2019.  Phase 3 will focus on developing the detail of the research and education strategies and the five supporting strategies.  An integrated approach will be taken across all the supporting strategies to create efficiencies and ensure that all the component parts of the supporting strategies are appropriately connected.  Senate noted that the intention is to carry-forward this integrated approach into the organisation of the annual action plans, and so maximise collaboration and minimise duplication.  
	100/19

	
	
	

	
	Senate noted the timetable and the main consultation events including the Senior Staff Conference taking place on the 2nd May which would be a key opportunity for senior staff to come together and start to work on the detail of the education and research strategies and the supporting strategies.  Senate will be kept informed on progress as these documents are developed and final approval will be sought from Senate in January 2020.  
	101/19

	
	
	

	
	A workshop had been held in March to begin the consultation on the Education Strategy drawing on input from members of Education Committee and its sub-Committees and other key individuals. The PVCs Education and Research encouraged all members of Senate and the wider University community to engage in the consultation process.
	102/19

	
	
	

	
	In discussion, Senate noted the Education and Research Action Plans for the next academic year had been informed by the development of the University Strategy.  Should the consultation identify quick wins, it was agreed these could also be considered for implementation in 2019-20. Senate discussed the role that the People Supporting Strategy could play in developing the University’s leadership and management capacity, reflecting the priority focus on people in the new University Strategy.  In considering options for two new academic departments or disciplines, Senate noted the benefits of learning from past experiences in understanding the conditions for success.  Senate also noted the importance of financial sustainability in enabling the University to continue to offer transformational education and achieve transformational research.
	103/19


	

	ESTABLISHING A FIXED-TERM ROLE OF A DEPUTY PVC RESEARCH (S/19/18)

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal to establish a fixed-term role of Deputy PVC Research to provide additional capacity for leadership of the University’s Research Strategy during the period when there will be peak activity in preparing and submitting the University’s submission to REF2021.
	104/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The rationale to provide support for the peak requirements for REF 2021 whilst continuing to provide sufficient capacity for other aspects of the University’s research mission.  The internal appointment would be made in accordance with Ordinance 7, paragraphs 1 and 3 and that backfill arrangements would apply.  An issue was raised about the potential loss of research leadership in the appointed Deputy’s home department but it was noted that this knowledge and expertise would not be lost to the University.  Senate endorsed the provision of additional support.  Senate also suggested that it might be appropriate to consider other deputies to the PVC roles based on this experience. 
	105/19

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To establish a fixed-term role of Deputy Pro-Vice-Chancellor Research, as set out in Paper S/19/18 Appendix 1. The role to be advertised as an internal-only opportunity for suitably qualified members of academic staff.  The appointment to be made in accordance with Ordinance 7, paragraphs 1 and 3 for the following period:

1/8/19 to 2/1/21




	106/19

	
	
	

	THE RESPONSIBLE USE OF RESEARCH METRICS AT THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (S/19/19)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report proposing the approach to be adopted in relation to the responsible use of research metrics and that the University sign the San Francisco Declaration on Research Assessment (DORA).
	107/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The use of research metrics has been expanding and publication and citation metrics are widely used as an indicator of research quality by league tables, funders, and increasingly universities themselves. These metrics are likely to grow in presence, use and exposure and as they become more widely available, it is important for the University to provide transparency and clarity over their use in evaluating internal performance; for the annual reviews of performance that contribute to decisions on awarding permanency and promotion; for annual performance rewards (increments and bonuses); and at the point of recruitment of new academic staff. 
	108/19

	
	
	

	
	In considering the context, Senate recognised disciplinary and sub-disciplinary differences in how metrics could be used responsibly and welcomed confirmation that the proposals continued to enable departments to exercise their judgement on the most appropriate evidence to use in support of fair, robust and transparent decision-making.  Senate noted that qualitative and quantitative sources of evidence could each contribute to holistic judgements being made, and individual sources of evidence and the balance between them was likely to reflect disciplinary differences.  
	109/19

	
	
	

	
	Senate discussed a number of key points arising from the proposed eight statements including the importance of recognising variation in research practices across disciplines and disciplinary norms.  Senate noted the guidelines refer to issues of  accuracy in some metrics.  Senate discussed issues of bias, noted the importance of addressing bias where it exists, and also ensuring that these issues are fully recognised.  Senate noted that whilst some research outputs were being scored for the purposes of the REF, this would be only one source of information that departments could draw on. Senate also noted the use of metrics in the recruitment of academic staff and noted that a standard set of essential and desirable criteria relevant to all grades were in use.
	110/19

	
	
	

	
	Senate agreed that the statements in the paper provided a useful framework to contextualise and give transparency to the University’s approach to the use of research metrics, provide clarity to the individual researcher, and ensure accountability in how these metrics are used.  In signing up to DORA, the University is making a clear statement about its own practice.
	111/19

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	Following discussion, Senate approved the paper subject to a change to paragraph 7 to assure the continued optionality of the use of research metrics in University processes as set out below:
7.  Research metrics are an option tocould be used in a variety of   internal contexts:


	112/19
113/19

	
	a. During academic staff recruitment;

b. In allocation of workloads and resource funds;

c. In selecting partnerships;

d. In staff performance reviews;

e. During assessment of cases for permanency and promotion;

f. In departmental reviews;

g. In strategic planning;

h. During REF preparation and/or submission;

i. As key performance indicators;

j. In benchmarking against comparator institutions.


	

	Senate Approved
	Following discussion, Senate approved the adoption of the eight statements, with a number of minor amendments as set out below:

	114/19

	
	i. Quantitative evaluation should support existing expert assessment processes

Although we recognise the value of indicators to support qualitative, expert peer review and that these are used in a variety of processes, including recruitment, probation, reward, promotion, development appraisal and performance review, we will not base judgements solely on metric indicators. These indicators will be used in conjunction with expert assessment of both research outputs and the context in which they sit. 

ii. Measure performance against the research missions of the institution, group or researcher

We are committed to deliver research of the highest quality and the visibility of our research is critical to maximising its impact. To this end, publicly-available indicators around the quality of the outlet (journal or conference), collaboration levels and citations of outputs are helpful in monitoring progress against these strategy themes. But we will not depend solely on these metrics to make judgements on individuals.  

iii. Keep data collection and analytical processes open, transparent and simple

Good practice suggests that departments or schoolsFaculties should select the indicators used to support evaluation of their publication performance at the individual and collective levels. Indicators selected would then be used consistently across all areas of research performance monitoring and would reflect differences between disciplines.

iv. Allow those evaluated to verify data and analysis

The publication and citation tools used to collect and monitor research publication data will continue to be made openly available. Academics will be able to see the data relating to themselves, and to make corrections and comment on where necessary. Staff managing publication systems will also endeavour to ensure that data are as accurate and robust as possible and that the quality of the input has been verified.

v. Account for variation by field in publication and citation practices

It is recognised that research practices in disciplines vary widely and bibliometric indicators serve some disciplines better than others. In line with best practice, indicators will be normalized wherever appropriate and based on percentiles rather than averages where a single outlier can skew the numbers. The availability or otherwise of bibliometric data will not drive our decision making about research activities and priorities, either individually or collectively.

vi. Protect excellence in locally relevant research

It is recognised that most citation counting tools are inherently biased towards English-language publications. It is important that academics producing work in languages other than English are not penalised for this, as well as those with a focus on local or regional research within countries.

vii. Base assessment of individual researchers on a qualitative judgement of their portfolio


Indicators are affected by career stage, gender and discipline and we will ensure that we seek to take these factors into account to avoid bias in our judgements when interpreting metrics. It is also recognised that academics undertake a wide range of research communication activities, not all of which can be easily measured or benchmarked. When assessing the performance of individuals, consideration will be given to as wide a view of their expertise, experience, activities and influence as possible.


Where possible, we will commit to using multiple indicators to provide a more robust and wide-ranging picture. Indicators will avoid false precision; for example, metrics could be published to several decimal places but, given the limitations of citation counts, it makes no sense to distinguish between entities on the basis of such small differences.

viii. Recognize the systemic effects of assessment and indicators and scrutinise regularly 
As the research activity in the university and in the external environment develops, the research indicators we use should be revisited and revised where appropriate.
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The guidelines and the proposal to sign The San Francisco Declaration on Research Assessment (DORA) (2013).
	115/19

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS UPDATE (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	

	Received
	A verbal update from the DVC on 2019-20 applications.
	116/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A number of developments and the launch of a number of additional fully-funded PhD scholarships made possible through match-funding from departments.  

Senate noted the timescales for the remaining processes within the current application cycle and that a key change to the UCAS clearing process would now mean that applicants wishing to change their offer in clearing are able to release themselves, rather than having to wait for their firm choice institution to release them.  The first Open Day for 2020 entry will be taking place in June.  Senate reconfirmed the University’s policy is not to make pre-exam result unconditional offers to undergraduate applicants. 
Senate noted, with thanks, the continued hard work by staff in academic departments and professional services in recruiting the University’s fair share of talented students, and looked forward to working in partnership with the Students’ Union in continuing to deliver an excellent student experience.
	117/19
118/19

119/19

	
	

	ASSURANCE REPORT ON CONTINUATION (S/19/20)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An assurance report from the DVC Designate on the work being undertaken following a review of undergraduate student continuation. 
	120/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The important commitment made by the University to support every student to succeed and the personal tragedy for any individual student who leaves without a degree.  Senate welcomed the work undertaken by the Continuation Task & Finish Group to provide a systematic overview of the student journey. Senate noted that the report and action plan had been reviewed and considered by Faculty Education Committees and approved by Education Committee, and that implementation is underway.  

The DVC Designate reported that subsequent to the report, additional data had been received in March which identifies particular risks of non-continuation for POLAR quintile 1 and commuting students and that work to address these risks is being led by the PVC Education.  The importance of using data to inform interventions and actions and enable targeted support was noted.  Tableau reports are being enhanced to include a POLAR filter.  
In discussion, Senate identified a number of factors relevant to continuation including student attendance, engagement, self-study, the role of personal tutors, and the importance of the first term in setting expectations.  Senate noted that the new People Supporting Strategy will focus on developing staff to support student success.  
The PVC Education reported on a pilot to support the continuation of first year students led by the Talent Development Centre, which would provide a package of additional support for those undertaking reassessment to help with revision planning and learning from feedback.  

Senate discussed the proposed change to Assessment Policies to ensure the provision of written feedback to all students undertaking reassessment within two weeks of the publication of the results by the Board of Examiners and the different approaches that could be taken.  While students will still be able to request feedback on their exam scripts, it was noted that many students return home before receiving their results and that some students who have failed may not feel sufficiently confident to make the request.  The proposed change received strong support from the Students’ Union who noted that students who have failed multiple modules find it very difficult to continue and would benefit from extended feedback and support.   Some Senators felt that the additional workload might present some challenges and the DVC Designate invited Heads of Department to contact her should additional resources be helpful.  

Senate considered a motion to approve the Education Committee recommendations with an amendment that any request from a Department/School to seek a variation to the policy should be approved by the PVC Education. Senate members voted on the motion as follows:
For

37

Against

2

Abstain

5


	121/19
122/19

123/19

124/19

125/19

126/19

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	A change to the Assessment Policies to introduce a requirement for departments to provide summative feedback on examination performance for students preparing for reassessment of a module, as set out below.  The change to be applied with immediate effect, on a trial basis for Summer 2019 in the first instance.  The impact to be evaluated as part of the pilot being developed to support resitting students.  The PVC Education to give further consideration to the implications for Partner Institutions.
Assessment Policies, Section 12c

[New text underlined]

‘A student who requests access to their examination script, or who wishes to know the marks received for individual questions, may apply to the department which is responsible for that module. The department should either 

‘permit the student to see their examination script in the presence of a relevant member of the academic staff (normally one of the staff responsible for teaching the module); or 

‘supply the student with a copy (or a summary) of the examiners’ comments on the student’s performance in the examination, including marks for individual questions. [Note: The second of these options will normally be appropriate when markers have not written their comments on the examination script itself.] 

‘Requests of this type should normally be received within four weeks of the publication of the examination marks. 

‘When the assessment for a module comprises, or includes, a piece of work other than an examination which is not returned to the student until after the mark has been confirmed by the Board of Examiners (for example a project or dissertation), the department should ensure that feedback on the work is available to students who require it after their marks have been made available. 

‘Where an undergraduate student has not passed a module(s) and is undertaking reassessment over the summer they should have access to feedback on the elements being reassessed. Where they are resitting an exam, they should be provided with written feedback on the exam, or other piece of work for which feedback has not already been provided, within two weeks of the publication of the results by the Board of Examiners. Feedback may take the form of feedback on candidates’ overall performance in the exam/piece of assessed work and/or individual feedback on the candidate’s exam script/assessed work. The feedback should be sent to the student by the department. It should follow the principles set out in the University’s policy on Assessment Feedback. Any variation to this approach must be agreed in advance by the PVC Education.

	127/19


	
	
	

	TEACHING EXCELLENCE AND STUDENT OUTCOMES FRAMEWORK (TEF) UPDATE (S/19/21)



	Received
	An update on the most recent subject-level TEF data, the revised framework and methodology for the 2018-19 subject-level TEF Pilot and detail of the preparations for the introduction of full subject-level TEF in Autumn 2019.
	128/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The second subject-level TEF pilot assesses all provision at the provider and each subject. The methodology introduced some new core metrics, including NSS questions on student voice and learning resources, and new weightings, specifically a higher weighting for continuation metrics.  A borderline initial hypothesis rating has also been introduced. 
	129/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Detailed metrics reports and technical summaries have been provided to faculties and departments to enable them to review the impact of the latest TEF methodology and assess areas requiring improvement.  A series of TEF briefings has been scheduled for the summer term, via Faculty Steering Group meetings and through the Directors of Education Insights Network.  Guidance on the first full subject-level TEF exercise will be provided in the autumn term. 
	130/19

	
	
	

	UPDATE ON REVIEW OF THE EXPERIENCES OF JEWISH STUDENTS AND STAFF (VERBAL REPORT)



	Received
	A verbal update from the DVC.
	131/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The events in February that had led to the review, the University’s clear and unequivocal response, the steps that are being taken and the actions being developed to ensure that the University has a positive effect on the lives of all its students and staff, regardless of their race, religion or belief.  Senate noted that it will receive the Review Report at its meeting on 3rd July, ahead of recommendations being made to Council.  Where possible, actions will be implemented with immediate effect.
Senate welcomed the work that was being undertaken and noted the Students’ Union’s full support.

	132/19
133/19

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	As part of the University’s academic governance arrangements, and to assure Council of Senate’s work in relation to academic policy and strategy, the following items of business should be brought to the attention of Council in the Senate Report to Council:

· The responsible use of research metrics at the University of Essex.

· Senate’s support for the new proposals to support students undertaking reassessment, and for the broader actions being undertaken to support student continuation.
	134/19

	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY STRATEGY 2019 – 2025 (S/19/22)



	Received
	A final version of the University Strategy 2019-25 as approved by Senate and Council.


	135/19

	PROPOSED 2019-20 ACTION PLANS

EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (S/19/23)



	Received
	The proposed Education Action Plan for 2019-20, setting out the priorities, actions and key deliverables that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2019-20 in order to support implementation of the University’s Strategic Plan 2013-19 and to reflect the priorities in the new Strategic Plan 2019-2025.
	136/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The proposed plan builds on the foundations established through the implementation of the current year’s action plan. It takes forward a range of existing and new activities and projects. It aims to both consolidate improvements and maintain momentum as the University continues to strive to provide a truly transformational education as measured by a number of performance indicators.  Six activities have been identified; Consistency of provision and experience, Supporting new teaching practices, Student Voice and Satisfaction, Student and Graduate development, attainment and success, Inclusivity and Community and Education Strategy 2019-2025. All the activities contain a number of initiatives in line with the University’s commitment to supporting students in realising their potential and ambitions, such as continuing to evolve the learning environment and strengthen the learning community and ensure an effective and coordinated response to the 2019 NSS.
	137/19

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the proposed Education Action Plan as set out in Paper S/19/23.
	138/19

	
	
	

	RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (S/19/24)



	Received


	The proposed Research Action Plan for 2019-20, setting out the priorities, actions and key deliverables that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2019-20 in order to support implementation of the University’s Strategic Plan 2013-19 and to reflect the priorities in the new Strategic Plan 2019-2025
	139/19

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Research Action Plan for 2019-20 builds on the foundations established through the implementation of the current year’s action plan. It takes forward a range of existing key strategic actions, combined with new activities.  These include preparations for REF2021, impact, research funding, investment, strategic partnerships, business engagement, and development of postgraduate research.
	140/19

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the proposed Research Action Plan as set out in Paper S/19/24.
	141/19

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/19/25)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Academic Staffing Committee decisions relating to permanency and promotion of academic staff set out in Paper S/19/25.
	142/19

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/19/26)
	

	
	
	

	
	PGR Thesis Embargo
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The following arrangements for PGR thesis embargo and restricted access be approved with immediate effect:

· The introduction of five new tiers of access: open access; redacted; embargoed for a limited period; controlled; and no access (as set out in Paper S/19/26 Appendix A).
· That the Deputy Dean (PGRE) be responsible for approving thesis embargo and restricted access requests using the Approval of Title/Intention to Submit process.
· That students have a right of appeal against the decision of the Deputy Dean (PGRE).
	143/19

144/19

145/19

	
	
	

	
	PGR Supervisor Training and Development
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A review had been undertaken of the implementation of the current framework for PGR Supervisor Training and Development and that a new more comprehensive, interactive, and integrated framework for PGR supervisor training, development and knowledge exchange was proposed.  
	146/19

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The following changes to the framework for PGR Supervisor Training and Development:

· The reframing of all the activities as “Supervisor Training and Development”, which includes an integrated and interactive suite of supervisor training and development opportunities that recognise different learning styles and are designed to support all colleagues’ professional development.

· To discontinue the use of the existing Epiqeum “Supervising Doctoral Studies” resource and replace it with an in-house built, co-designed, user-friendly, Essex-needs specific, online resource, based on Moodle.

· That opportunities to discuss and support supervisor training and development are embedded within existing departmental fora.

· That a supervisor confidence tool is developed for all members of staff expected to engage in PGR training and development, i.e. prospective, currently active, and currently inactive supervisors. This tool will be the initial and minimal point of engagement with PGRE training and development. It will highlight areas of importance for supervisors to consider developing in their practice and will also be used to measure supervisors’ engagement with their development. 

· That the online and department-level routes for monitoring of supervisor training and development are created, including an automatic recording of the confidence tool uptake.

· All supervisors to share the results of their diagnostic with their line manager as part of their appraisal/PDR and that engagement with supervisor training and development is reviewed in these meetings.
	147/19

148/19

149/19

150/19

151/19

152/19

	
	
	

	
	Listen Again
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	To support improvements and provide assurance that that the University is meeting its legal obligations, Senate approved the following changes to arrangements for the University’s Listen Again service:


	

	
	· That staff who choose to opt out of making Listen Again recordings available to all students on the module are required to provide a reason for their opt-out. These reasons will be collated and considered in the annual Listen Again report to Education Committee so that perceived barriers can be better understood and where appropriate removed.

· That opt-outs that exclude making lecture recordings available to students with specific learning disabilities require annual approval by the Deputy Dean (Education) of the alternative arrangements put in place in order to ensure that we continue to meet legal requirements.
	153/19

154/19

	
	
	

	
	Education Action Plan 2019-20
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The Education Action Plan for 2019-20 as set out in S/19/23.

	155/19

	
	
	

	
	Continuation Task and Finish Group
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The recommendation that final report of the Continuation Task and Finish Group be approved as set out in S/19/20 Appendix B.
	156/19

	
	
	

	
	Assessment Policies: Change to Marking Policies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That the Assessment Policies be amended to remove Section 4 (i), with immediate effect:

Departments must confirm the status of X9 module aggregate marks in advance of the Exam Board. For 14/15 this applies to UG students in Stage 2 and the Final Stage. For 15/16 onwards it will be extended to apply to UG students in Stage 1 and PGT students.
	157/19

	
	Masters in Professional Studies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That the award of a Masters in Professional Studies (MProf) be introduced with immediate effect.
	158/19

	
	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That the changes to the Undergraduate and Postgraduate Taught Rules of Assessment be approved as set out in Paper S/19/26 Appendix B.
	159/19

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/19/28)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	160/19

	
	
	

	HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (S/19/27)

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the nominations for the award of Honorary Degrees be approved and recommended to Council, as set out in Paper S/19/27.
	161/19

	
	
	

	SENATE MEMBERSHIP (S/19/29)

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The following arrangements for the attendance at Senate of the deputies to Executive Deans:

· The roles of the Deputy Deans (Research), Deputy Deans (Education), and Deputy Deans (Postgraduate Research and Education) are added to the list of Senate Observers with effect from AY 2019-20. 
· As Observers, these role holders will not be expected to attend all meetings of Senate, although they may wish to do so, and their attendance should be determined in discussion with their Executive Dean.  They will be able to contribute to Senate debate and discussion in the same way as the Senate membership but they will not have voting rights.
· As Observers, these role holders will be invited to the Senate Induction provided on an annual basis for new members, so that their role can be clarified and explained.
· Any member of staff in one of these roles who is eligible to stand for election to the membership of Senate is not prevented from doing so as a result of having ‘observer’ status. 
· In communicating the above decision, role holders are also advised that they can participate in the remaining Senate meetings of the current year as set out in recommendation 2.
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Emma Hardy

Director of Academic Services
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